The Honorable Ken Salazar Secretary of the Interior 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

Re: Endangered Species Act Consultation on Offshore Oil Drilling Actions

Dear Mr. Secretary:

On behalf of the Endangered Species Coalition and our members who join us in signing this letter, we are writing to express our strong concern that the Department of the Interior (DOI) and the Minerals Management Service (MMS), as well as the entities permitted by these agencies to engage in offshore oil operations in the Gulf of Mexico and elsewhere, appear to be in violation of the Endangered Species Act (ESA) and other important conservation laws. Such violations started before the horrific April 20 BP blow-out and continue to this day.

The ESA requires consultation with the expert wildlife agencies, including the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) under DOI, concerning any agency action that may affect any threatened or endangered species. These species include listed whales, fish, sea turtles and birds. ESA Section 7 consultation is a powerfully constructive tool that can help prevent and prepare for the type of disaster presently gripping the Gulf ecosystem. For example, early consultations would identify adverse effects on listed species or their critical habitat from proposed drilling projects and provide the National Marine Fisheries Service and the FWS with the ability to recommend modifications or mitigation measures to eliminate or reduce these impacts. Significantly, such consultations would include an assessment of the likely impacts of oil spills, including the operator's ability to contain or clean up an oil spill.

The current disaster in the Gulf will devastate endangered species and important wildlife habitat for years to come. At least 36 national wildlife refuges managed by DOI will be

negatively impacted. Most migratory birds in the Western Hemisphere use these marshes as a stopover site. Endangered species such as the Least Tern, beach mice and the Piping Plover are breeding and nesting along this vulnerable coast. Sperm whales, dolphins, and sea turtles swim in the coastal waters. The list goes on.

This tragedy has demonstrated the extraordinarily high risks of oil exploration off our coasts. We find it reckless that DOI has continued to exempt or fast-track dangerous new drilling operations from environmental review since the initial oil disaster. It is particularly unacceptable that numerous offshore oil drilling actions have been approved under the same environmental review short-cuts, including non-compliance with the ESA, used by DOI to approve the *Deepwater Horizon* drilling project which has resulted in the greatest environmental disaster in our nation's history.

In order to help ensure the best response to the current spill and to help prevent or mitigate any future spills, MMS and other agencies (such as Environmental Protection Agency, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Coast Guard, and Department of Energy) must initiate consultation under the ESA now. FWS needs to be proactive in this process. While current cleanup efforts should continue, actions that should be assessed via consultation include: using or failing to use various clean up techniques; the application of potentially dangerous dispersants; proposals for sand-churning or steam-cleaning; burning of captured oil; wildlife remediation actions; building of sand berms, and others. We are very concerned about reports of endangered sea turtles caught and burned in the booms. MMS and other agencies should also re-examine existing or previous consultations under the ESA to assess cumulative impacts, related actions and other new information for all current offshore oil and gas drilling activities. Interagency consultation should continue over the clean up and restoration process, as well as apply to new policies or actions on future oil and gas drilling activities.

In addition, we feel it is imperative that you request increased funding for endangered species recovery in the Gulf region. Ultimately, BP must pay for impacts to endangered species and their habitats, but increased funding is needed now both to expand staffing at the FWS office in the Gulf and to work with additional trained professionals.

Federal and State agencies do not have enough trained people to adequately monitor and respond to the wildlife impacts. The joint command must establish reasonable and meaningful criteria *immediately* to allow qualified non-governmental professional and paraprofessional personnel access to enter and help in response and recovery efforts, including the prevention of unintentional disturbance or destruction of habitat of beach nesting birds, and emergency hiring and contracting should be expedited. Now and in the future, DOI must have policies in place that would allow qualified non-governmental organizations and other professional wildlife experts to assist in the search and rescue of endangered species during an oil spill, as well as in the documentation and assessment of both short- and long-term impacts.

By our count, there are approximately 40 threatened and endangered species that live and/or migrate through the Gulf region. Many like the Kemp's ridley sea turtle are critically endangered and others like the Brown Pelican have only recently recovered. We request that there be a thorough review and re-evaluation of recovery plans for endangered and threatened species affected by the spill. We call on you to initiate a full scientific review of the short- and long-term consequences of the oil, hydrocarbons and dispersants on threatened, endangered and other vulnerable species like the Brown Pelican (recently delisted). Funding and programs must be set up now to begin this necessary long-term monitoring.

We believe all consultations from here on out need to be initiated at the beginning of the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act permitting process, using the best available science and providing transparency in all decision-making. This is precisely how we can avoid these catastrophes in the future. We look forward to learning that you and those you regulate have come into full compliance with the ESA and that recovery of endangered and threatened species is at the forefront of decisions and actions FWS and other agencies make with regard to cleanup and mitigation. We also look forward to learning what specific steps you will take to correct flaws in ESA implementation associated with these devastating results. The ESA is a crucial component of the current situation and to preventing ones like it in the future.

Sincerely,

Leda Huta

Executive Director

Endangered Species Coalition

William Snape, III

Senior Counsel

Center for Biological Diversity

Dan Silver

Executive Director

Endangered Habitats League

Dr. Shirley McGreal

Chairwoman

International Primate Protection League

Edward E. Clark, Jr

President

Wildlife Center of Virginia

Josh Pollock

Conservation Director

Center for Native Ecosystems

Chuck Willer

Director

Coast Range Association

Christine Canaly

Director

San Luis Valley Ecoystem Council

Andrew Wetzler

Director, Wildlife Conservation Program

Natural Resources Defense Council

Hilary White

Director

Sheep Mountain Alliance

Dr. Ralph Maughan

President

Wolf Recovery Foundation

Cynthia Sarthou

Executive Director

Gulf Restoration Network

Kirk Robinson

Executive Director

Western Wildlife Conservancy

Shane Jimerfield

Executive Director

Siskiyou Project

Barbara L. Walsh

Executive Director

Rockbridge Area Conservation Council

Marianne Edain

Brushfire Coordinator

Whidbey Environmental Action Network

Darin C. Schroeder

Vice President of Conservation Advocacy

American Bird Conservancy

Julie Morris

Director of Conservation

Wildlands Conservation

Lois Barber

Executive Director

EarthAction

Bobbie Armour

VP conservation

Peninsula Fly Fishers

Anne-Marie Bakker

President, Northern California Council

Federation of Fly Fishers

Corey Cate Conservation Director Tri-Valley Fly Fishers

Larry Dennis Conservation Chair Mission Peak Fly Fishers

Mr. Corey Cate Conservation Chair Tracy Fly Fishers

Dr. Tom English Creation Care Educator Presbyterian Church (USA)

Dan Bacher Editor Fish Sniffer Magazine

Christina Swanson, PhD Ex. Director & Chief Scientist The Bay Institute

Janet Cobb Executive Officer California Oaks Foundation

Mike Kossow Owner Meadowbrook Conservation Services

Judith Lamare, PhD President Friends of the Swainson's Hawk

Dr. Ron Forbes, DDS

Conservation Chair Delta Fly Fishers

Phillip Greenlee President Federation of Fly Fishers

Byron Leydecker Chair Friends of the Trinity River

Michael Schweit President, Southwest Council Federation of Fly Fishers

Colleen Bednarz Ocean Awareness Coordinator Save Our Shores

Felix Smith Executive Director Save the American River Association

Chuck Hammerstad Conservation Chair Fly Casters of San Jose

Maureen McCorry Director San Joaquin Et Al

Florence LaRiviere Chairperson Citizens to Complete the Refuge

Carolee Krieger Executive Director California Water Impact Network (C-WIN)

Lydia Miller President San Joaquin Raptor/Wildlife Rescue Center

Steve Burke Director Protect Our Water

Bill Hatch Board Member

San Joaquin Valley Conservancy

Steve Allen President Gold Country Fly Fishers

Todd Steiner
Executive Director
Turtle Island Restoration Network

Karen Etter Hale

Executive Secretary

Madison Audubon Society

Santana Tamarak

Board Chair

Western Nebraska Resources Council

Cathy Liss

President

Animal Welfare Institute

Cc: Dr. Jane Lubchenco, Rep. Pelosi, Rep. Markey, Rep. Rahall, Rep. Obey, Rep. Moran, Rep. Mollohan, Sen. Boxer, Sen. Feinstein, Sen. Reid, Sen. Mikulski, Nancy Sutley